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MAUNDY THURSDAY 
April 17, 6:00pm at St. Andrew 

 Join your church family, and invite 
your friends and neighbors, for our Maundy 

Thursday service, which includes Communion. Led by 
Pastor Lou. 
 

EASTER SUNDAY:  April 20, 2025 
 Hosanna! Blessed is he who comes in the name 
of the Lord!  Please join us on Easter Sunday, April 20 at 
10:00am for our Easter worship service, which includes 
Communion and music from the Chancel Choir. Church 
School classes will not meet.  All are welcome to stay for 
breakfast following the service. 
 

EASTER SUNDAY BREAKFAST 
April 20 following the worship service 

The Fellowship Committee will be hosting an 
Easter Sunday breakfast after the 10:00 
church service on April 20.  There will 
be no Sunday School classes or 
Crosswalk that day.  The congregation 
is invited to share a time of fellowship 
in the atrium while enjoying a light breakfast buffet of 
finger sandwiches, deviled eggs, vegetable and fruit 
platters, and desserts.  Take-out containers will be 
available for anyone who won’t be able to stay.  We are 
asking church members to help us by providing one of the 
various menu items.  A sign-up sheet is in the atrium.  
Please consider donating a food item, and if possible, 
come early and help set up, or stay to help clean up.  If 
you have questions, please contact Angela Martin at 757-
705-5367.  Thank you for your continued support of the 
Fellowship Committee. 

 

FLOWERING CROSS 
On Easter Sunday you are 

encouraged to bring fresh flowers from 
your yard to add to our outdoor Easter 
Cross (located in the grass circle in front of 
the church), which will serve as a visual 
reminder of the new life we celebrate on 
this Day of Resurrection.  This is a great 

photo spot for family pictures. 

EASTER BASKET COLLECTION 
to Benefit ForKids in Suffolk 

St. Andrew is collecting Easter baskets, candy, and 

other small basket filler items for boys and girls ages 2 – 17 

through April 6, 2025.  The baskets will be assembled and 

delivered to ForKids in downtown Suffolk so that they may 

be distributed to local families in need.  Place your 

donations in the plastic tub in the Atrium (suggested items 

include:  wrapped candy, small toys, 

baskets, small crafts, Easter grass, 

books, individually packaged 

toothbrushes, and toothpaste). If you 

want to support this mission but are 

unable to shop, please write a check to 

St. Andrew and note Easter Baskets on the memo line. 

Baskets will be assembled in the church atrium on 
Sunday, April 6 at noon (following Sunday School). Help is 
needed!  Please contact Kyle Madden (Kyle.F.Madden@hii-
nns.com) or Karen Topping (ktopping@trinitynn.com) if 
you would like to help.  Thank you in advance for your 
donations and for sharing God’s love this Easter!   

(Easter Sunday is April 20, 2025.) 
 
 
 

EASTER FLOWERS 
Help decorate the sanctuary  

by ordering flowers for Easter Sunday. 
Orders for Easter flowers will be accepted until 

Monday, April 7, 2025.   For $20, order a 
potted geranium to help decorate the Easter 
sanctuary on Easter Sunday, April 20!  After 
the service, your flowers are yours to take. If 
you choose, your name and dedication can 
be included in the bulletin on Easter Sunday.   

Order forms are available at the Kiosk.  Place check or cash 
attached to the order form in the offering plate or put in 
Whit Tucker’s office box. Make checks payable to St. 
Andrew Presbyterian Church (note: “Easter flowers” in the 
memo section).  Questions? Call/Text Deborah Banks at 
757-647-9157. 

 

mailto:Kyle.F.Madden@hii-nns.com
mailto:Kyle.F.Madden@hii-nns.com
mailto:ktopping@trinitynn.com
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I mentioned last month how fast time was flying, and our journey through this season 
of Lent contributes to that sense of speed the closer we get to Easter.  

I’ve recently picked up a book I started in the past but not finished: N. T. Wright’s The 
Day the Revolution Began: Reconsidering the Meaning of Jesus’s Crucifixion. It’s deep reading 
that calls for pauses to think about and digest Bishop Wright’s excellent points. 

One particular concept that is sticking with me is Bishop Wright’s description of sin, appropriate during this time 
of examination and repentance. He writes that “The human problem is not so much “sin” seen as the breaking of moral 
codes—though that, to be sure, is part of it…--but rather idolatry and the distortion of genuine humanness it produces.”1 

He goes on to explain that the Bible promotes a “covenant of vocation.”  
The vocation in question is that of being a genuine human being, with genuinely human tasks to perform as 
part of the Creator’s purpose for his world. The main task of this vocation is “image-bearing,” reflecting the 
Creator’s wise stewardship into the world and reflecting the praises of all creation back to its maker. Those 
who do so are the “royal priesthood,” the “kingdom of priests,” the people who are called to stand at the 
dangerous but exhilarating point where heaven and earth meet…[we are] part of earth yet reflecting the life 
and love of heaven…Morality is important, but it isn’t the whole story. Called to responsibility and authority 
within and over the creation, humans have turned their vocation upside down, giving worship and allegiance 
to forces and powers within creation itself. The name for this is idolatry.2 

Perhaps we don’t think of idolatry as being a part of our lives because we don’t worship a golden calf, but it’s 
worth a deeper examination. Where is our “genuine humanness” distorted? Where do we not reflect God’s love and 
acceptance? Where are we not promoting a life of shalom for everyone regardless of their skin color, socioeconomic 
status, lifestyle, gender identity, citizenship status? What can we do to reflect God’s goodness and love and acceptance 
not only on an individual basis but on a community-wide, state-wide, nationwide, and global basis? These are the 
questions I’ve been living with this Lenten season, and I invite you to join me in exploring what their answers might be. 

Switching gears: though it may seem invisible to you, the interim process is well underway. I am almost at the 
point of selecting five to seven members to form a team to conduct the next steps of the interim work: gathering 
information from the congregation at a granular level to evaluate your mission, vision, values, and what you want in 
your next pastor. As this process moves forward, I’ll keep you updated here in this column and in the Interim Updates, 
which are online and also posted by the sanctuary doors (look behind the doors if they’re open!).  

In all things, be encouraged, and pursue shalom! 
~Pastor Lou 

 
Editor’s Note: Key points from Pastor Lou’s “Interim Update March 9, 2025” 
1. Pastor Lou’s first 3 months have been a “getting to know St. Andrew” phrase. 
2. The next step is to put together a team of 5 – 7 people who will meet regularly and set a strategy for gathering 
information from the congregation to discover what the congregation wants in its next pastor.  This process will take us 
through the end of the year. 
3. Once this team compiles the information, including demographics surrounding our church, they will create St. 
Andrew’s Mission Study. Most of the information in our Mission Study will be transferred to the church’s Ministry 
Discernment Profile (MDP – formerly Ministry Information Form), which is essentially the church’s resume that will be 
put on the PCUSA system for candidate matching. 
4. Remember to contact Pastor Lou with any questions or concerns. 
 

Look for the full Interim Update (March 9, 2025 and future Interim Updates) on the table to the right as you exit the 
sanctuary or on the wall by the sanctuary doors. 

~Liza Tucker, Bagpiper Editor 

 
1 N. T. Wright, The Day the Revolution Began: Reconsidering the Meaning of Jesus’s Crucifixion (New York: Harper Collins, 2016), 

74. 
2 Wright, 76-77. 

mailto:standrew@standrewpres.us
mailto:lizatucker@hotmail.com
http://www.standrewpres.net/
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ONE GREAT HOUR OF SHARING (OGHS) offering will 
be received on Palm Sunday, April 13.  Around the world, 
millions of people lack access to sustainable food sources, 
clean water, sanitation, education, and opportunity. The 
three programs supported by One Great Hour of Sharing 
(OGHS) — Presbyterian Disaster Assistance, the 
Presbyterian Hunger Program, and Self-Development of 
People — all work in different ways to serve individuals 
and communities in need.  

Received during the season of Lent (March 5 – 
April 17, 2025), each gift to OGHS helps to improve the 
lives of people in these challenging situations. We will be 
collecting this offering through Easter with giving 
envelopes provided in the Palm Sunday bulletin, in 
addition to be included in the regular offering envelopes.   

Please give generously as you are able this year.  
~Mission & Service Committee 

 
 

 

SUPPORT TOYS FOR TOTS 
FOSTER FAMILY DAY 

Donations accepted April 13 – May 11, 2025 
Did you know that Toys for Tots does work to benefit 

children all year round?  In June, Toys for Tots will be 
hosting a Foster Family Day for foster families in Isle of 
Wight.  The event will allow foster families the 
opportunity to spend a fun day in the sun with a variety of 
fun activities and crafts for children of all ages.  You can 
help support this event by donating any of the following 
items:   

● Beach towels 
● Sunscreen 
● WHITE t-shirts (to be used for tie-dying)--all sizes 

are needed for children and adults 
● Toiletries (soap, shampoo, deodorant, hair care, 

dental hygiene, etc.) 
The Mission and Service team will be collecting these 

items from April 13- May 11.  Please leave your donations 
in the marked bins in the church atrium.  Thank you for 
your support! 

~Karen Topping 
 

 

 
 

PRESBYTERIAN WOMEN 
Monthly Meeting and Bible Study:  PW will meet on 
Tuesday, April 8, at 10:00a.m. in the Atrium.  Rena 
Thompson will facilitate Lesson 8, Intergenerational 
Justice.  Joan Jensen will provide the devotional. 
PW Spring Gathering; May 17 at St. Andrew:  See page 6 
for details 
PW Synod Summer Gathering:  The PW in the Synod of 
the Mid-Atlantic is planning a summer gathering at 
Massanutten Springs Camp and Conference Center in 
Harrisonburg, Virginia from  
June 12-15, 2025.  St. Andrew PW will provide help with 
registration fees depending on numbers of interested 
women.  The Synod says “Worship, education, 
camaraderie and the natural beauty of Massanetta Springs 
await you.” If you want to consider attending, please 
notify Loyce Bryan or Sylvia Ryder. 
PW Sponsored Thank/Birthday Offering: Collected 
through June 1; See page 7 for details. 

~Loyce Bryan, PW Moderator  
 

 PRESBYTERIAN MEN 
Many thanks to all who supported our Ash 

Wednesday Pancake Supper, either in the kitchen or by 
helping eat the generous supply of pancakes and 
sausages.  Despite the monsoon-like rain, the brave souls 
who made it out enjoyed a hearty meal with great 
fellowship before the Ash Wednesday Service.  Because of 
you we raised over $200 for the SAPC Youth Group.  Thank 
you! 

The next Presbyterian Men’s Group gathering 
takes place on April 14, 2025 at 6:00pm in St Andrew Hall.  
Dinner is available for $10.00.  Please sign up in the atrium 
as the date approaches. We’ll continue with our guest 
speaker series with our own past moderator, Roger 
Nelson, who will share with us some recollections from his 
illustrious career in Naval and civilian aviation.  It will to be 
entertaining and informative—plan to join us! 

 If you have any questions or suggestions for 
future speakers, please contact Lin Hanbury, Jim Pratt, 
John Gillis, or Bob Thompson.     

~ Bob Thompson  
 
 

SAFETY COMMITTEE 
 Session is looking to reestablish the Safety 
Committee, which will report directly to Session and have 
the task of evaluating all aspects of safety at SAPC, making 
recommendations where needed. If you are interested in 
serving in this capacity, please see Heather Gregg or 
Pastor Lou.  
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St. Andrew Presbyterian Church Finance Committee Report 
For Year-to-Date 2/28/25 

 

 Feb Amt YTD Actuals YTD Budget   

Income $34,447 $68,641 $81,537   
Expenses $37,704 $74,749 $81,489   
Net Income -$3,257 -$6,108    
      
Tot Current Assets                              $390,267  Endowment  Funds  
TowneBank Chking $74,823  General $500,155  
TB Money Mkt         $153,044  Mission $213,860  
Ed Jones Investments         $162,400  Tot Endowment $714,015  
 
Current Liabilities 

    

Payroll & Other Liab  $933  Mortgage   
Earmarks $168,545  Balance Due $405,063  
Tot Current Liabilities $169,477  Monthly Amt $5,200  
      

                    Net (Current Assets – Current Liabilities) = $220,790 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 

St. Andrew experienced a net deficit of $3,257 in February.  Our endowment funds also declined in value by 
several thousand dollars.  St. Andrew has decided to refinance the mortgage on our Education Building with 
TowneBank.  We will be paying a higher interest rate, but since we have paid down the balance that we owe, 
our monthly payment will be significantly less than what we are currently paying.  Our current assets exceed 
our current liabilities by $220,790, and our only long-term liability is our $405,063 mortgage balance.   
All in all, our church finances remain in good shape.   

~Finance and Stewardship Committee 

 

HELP CLEAN-UP THE CHURCH GROUNDS 
April 5 at 9:00 

After the long, cold winter, it’s time to get our Church and Pre-School Playground 
areas ready for spring and Easter celebrations.   

Please plan to join the Property Committee on Saturday, April 5th at 9:00am for a 
few hours to rake up leaves, pick up fallen branches and trash, and enjoy some fellowship 
outdoors.  If you have leaf blowers, leaf rakes, or mowers with baggers, please bring 
them.   Weather make-up day will be April 12.     
             The more help we get the quicker we’ll finish.  All are welcome and encouraged to 
join in!  Please contact Bob Thompson, Steve Poole, Mike Topping, or Jim Pratt to sign 
up.  Thanks in advance for helping keep our church yard beautiful! 

~ Bob Thompson  
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ALERT FROM PROPERTY COMMITTEE 
In the past month there have been two separate 

plumbing backups which required professional services.  
One was caused by a feminine hygiene product being 
flushed.  The second was caused by a wet wipe.   
Wet wipes may say ‘flushable’ on the package but are 
not!  They are made of materials like synthetic fabrics and 
plastics that don't break down like toilet paper and can 
cause clogs in pipes and sewage systems.  Feminine 
hygiene products like tampons and pads are not designed 
to be flushed and should be disposed of in the trash, as 
they are absorbent and can also cause clogs in pipes and 
drains.   

These kinds of clogs create the need for expensive 
plumbing services. 

Please Note:  ONLY TOILET PAPER SHOULD BE 
FLUSHED IN TOILETS.  
 
  

PRAYERS & SQUARES QUILTING 
April meetings will be Friday, April 11 and  

Friday, April 25 at 10:00 am in St Andrew Hall.  Come 
enjoy time with other St. Andrew women and help make 
prayer quilts.  If you've been attending before, please 
bring whatever project you have and are working on.  If 
you are interested in learning about quilts and sewing, 
come see what we are doing this month-layering quilts, 
matching fabric for quilts, hand quilting, putting ties in 
quilts, and completing quilts for the Angel Tree recipients 
at Christmastime. 
      If you would like to request a prayer quilt for a 
friend or family member, please complete a request form 
and put in Frances Jornov's box or contact her at 
francesjrnv@charter.net or 757-646-8955.  There are 
many completed quilts in our closet ready to be dedicated 
and given.  Also, there are Pocket Prayer Squares in the 
atrium that you may take to include in a card or give to 
someone. Say a prayer, tie a knot and pass it to your 
friend or relative.  They will fit in a pocket or purse and the 
person can take your prayers everywhere with them. 
      Would you like to learn to sew and make quilts?? 
Come to a meeting and Frances will get you started. Give 
Frances a call if you want more details or have questions. 
      Come join us-you don't have to sew--we need help 
putting the ties into the quilts, pressing fabric and 
straightening the fabric shelves.  And don't forget we do 
enjoy the visiting!  Looking forward to seeing your smiling 
faces! 

~Frances Jornov 
 

 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
We’re getting the team back together!  The Audio-

Visual team, that is!  Bob Boyle and I (Al) have needed 
some time to eliminate the ‘gremlins’ from our 
technology, and we have most of the issues worked out – 
thanks for your patience!  We’d like to come up with a 
pool of folks to draw from that would let us have some 2-
person teams to run the audio, computer program and 
camera for our services.  If you are interested, or have 
questions, please contact me (Al) at 
music.standrewpres@gmail.com, or speak with Bob or 
myself on Sunday. 

Are you interested in sharing your musical gifts 
with your church family?  Good seats, stands and positions 
are still available!  If you have any questions about 
participating in the musical life at St. Andrew, please don’t 
hesitate to speak with me. 
Looking ahead – “Music is the Message” Sunday will be 
celebrated on June 1. 

~Al Reese, Music Director 

 
 
 
 

COMPASSION SATURDAY 
May 10, 2025; 9:00am - Noon 

Join us for three hours on a beautiful Saturday 
morning, and enjoy Fellowship, Love, Compassion, and 
Faith in Action! 
We will have several activities for you to be a part of:  
• Making casseroles (for those in need in partnership 
with ForKids)  
• Window washing (inside and out to better enjoy our 
Church grounds) 
• Making cards (get well, sympathy, missing you…)  
• Trash pickup on Bridge Road (from Burger King to 
Cedar Point) 

Bring the kids, bring a friend, bring your smile!     If you 
can help, please sign up in the atrium. 

~Mission & Service Committee 

Music Notes from Al 
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SAVE THE DATE:  MAY 17, 2025 
Presbytery of Eastern Virginia (PEVA) Presbyterian 

Women (PW) Spring Gathering:   
St. Andrew PW will host a PEVA PW Spring 

Gathering on Saturday, May 17 from 8:30am – 1:30pm 
with the theme Nurturing God’s Creation:  

The Birds and the Bees.  80-100 
attendees are expected from throughout 

Eastern Virginia.  There 
will be a worship service, 

informative breakout 
sessions, lunch, and Communion.  It will 
be a great opportunity to network with the 
larger PW community and showcase St. 
Andrew as a welcoming community.  Information on 
registration will be forthcoming. 

~Loyce Bryan, PW Moderator 

 
 

 
Suffolk Christian  

Fellowship Center (SCFC) FOODBANK 
I (Sandy Poole) recently spent a volunteer day at 

SCFC and had a very informative conversation with Lorna 
Slaughter (see Editor’s Note at the end of this article). 
Current economic situations are giving her many concerns.   
Food donations have decreased while more people and 
families are requesting help.  In her own words: 

“We are increasingly feeling the impact of the 
rising demand for food assistance. Some of the challenges 
we are facing are donations from the grocery stores often 
fluctuate, prices at the Foodbank in Norfolk have 
increased, donations from our partners and community 
abroad are challenged as there are other entities soliciting 
for the same items, and of course securing adequate 
funding is always a challenge.  

Nevertheless, we committed to providing a 
reliable support system for those facing food insecurity. 

Here is a list of items needed, this is not a "Buy All" 
list, just some of our most often needed items  
• Mac & Cheese-boxed 
• Noodles- any pasta noodle 
• Hamburger Helper box kit-the generic version is just 

as useful 
• Mashed potato bags 
• Ramen-any flavor 
• Oatmeal-preferably packets for teens/kids that have 

to cook for themselves---any flavor 
• Cereal-same as above 
• Shelf stable milk-same as above 

• Peanut butter 
• Jelly 
• Tomato sauce--for spaghetti, etc. 
• Sweet peas 
• Fruit-canned or cups 
• Canned Chicken or Tuna 

We appreciate all the support of the St. Andrew 
Presbyterian Church.” 

The items listed above are in addition to the 
recent cold-weather requests (see below).  Lorna stressed 
the need for individual sized cereals and other foods as 
might be available.  She is aware of teenagers who are 
responsible for preparing food for themselves and 
sometimes younger siblings.  The smaller individual sizing 
helps in those situations.  

It is humbling for me to observe Lorna – and all of 
her staff – as they provide for others in such a loving, 
caring way. 

~Sandy Poole 

Editor’s Note:  Lorna Slaughter, Suffolk Christian 
Fellowship Ministry & Suffolk Christian Fellowship Center, 
211 E. Washington St. Suffolk, VA 
St. Andrew provides support for SCFC, both monetarily at 
times, and with donations of food and clothes. 

  
 
 
 

SUFFOLK CHRISTIAN  
FELLOWSHIP CENTER 

Donations due on April 20, 2025 
Items most often needed See list above 
Most needed food items during cold weather include: 
Breakfast foods – individual-sized 
hot and cold cereals 
Hot drinks:  hot chocolate, apple 
cider, tea bags, ground coffee (NO 
coffee pods) 
Clothing & Shoes – with an 
emphasis on items for men, as well as blankets, bedding, 
linens & towels 
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My heartfelt appreciation for all the 
cards, calls, texts, visits and concern 
during my recent hospital stay and 
recovery. Our church family is the 
best. 

Bonnie Harper 

 
 
 

SOUP KITCHEN  
Thursday, April 17, 2025 

Salvation Army; 
Bank Street, Suffolk 
Cupcakes needed at 

St. Andrew by 9:30am 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

MAY BAGPIPER 
SUBMISSIONS 
ARE DUE ON 

SUNDAY, APRIL 20, 2025 
 

 

 

 

 

Thanks to everyone who 
donated food, meals, and 
delivered packed meals in 
March for the Beacon of 
Hope Suffolk Winter 
Shelter.  We provided 2 
days of meals for 22 guests. 
 
 
 

PRESBYTERIAN WOMEN 
SPONSORED OFFERING 

  Presbyterian Women support several missions 
organized by our national PW. Promotion of 
the Thank/Birthday Offering is conducted in April until 
the first part of June. Thank Offering grants support 20 to 
30 mission projects in the US which range from $5,000 to 
$50,000. Birthday Offering grants go to 1 to 5 recipients 
for capital improvement projects which total $75,000 to 
$150,000. Health ministries receive at least 40 percent. 
Each offering goes to many worthy causes. 

If you would like to provide an offering, please 
make checks payable to “St. Andrew PW” with a 
notation "Thank/Birthday Offering" and give it to Sandy 
Poole, PW Treasurer, or place it in the PW Office mailbox, 
or place it in a Sunday offering plate.  Donations will be 
accepted until June 1, 2025. As always, we thank you for 
your support of many mission projects! 

~Loyce Bryan, PW Moderator 
 

 

BIBLE QUIZ 
 

From the cross, Jesus prayed words from 
the book of Psalms. What were they? 
 
A. “My God, my God, why have you 
forsaken me?” 
B. “I thirst!” 

C. “Father, forgive them, for they do not 
know what they do.” 
D. “It is finished!” 

 

Answer: See Matthew 27:46; Mark 15:34; and Psalm 22:1. 
~Churchart.com; April edition, Content 

 

 

CHRISTIAN SYMBOL 
PALM BRANCH — When Jesus entered Jerusalem 

days before his death, crowds welcomed him 
by waving palm branches, common symbols of 
victory and rejoicing. Churches still use them to 
remember that occasion, knowing that Jesus’ 
crucifixion was the ultimate triumph over sin 
and death. As early as Leviticus 23:40, God 

commanded Israel to use palms in a festival of 
rejoicing. In Revelation 7:9-10, Christian martyrs 

carry palm branches as they praise the Lamb before God’s 
throne. 

~Churchart.com; April edition, Content 
 

St. Andrew Prayer Chain:  If you or a friend 
or loved one are in need of prayers, contact Susan 
Cox at susanmcox2017@gmail.com and your 
request will be added to the Prayer Chain. 

 

mailto:susanmcox2017@gmail.com
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Dottie Vann  2 
Zie Medrano  3 
Allen Zachary  3 
Denise McAlpine 4 
Rob Baker  6 
Mark Buehlman 7 
Frances Jornov 8 
Betty Hare  9 
Bo Hamrick  12 
Mark Morrell  12 
Carolyn Tucker 13 
Beth Lyon-Suhring 14 
Hannah Emert 15 
Martha Goodwin 15 
Mark Hendrickson 15 
Mike Babyak  18 
Michelle Malven 20 
Turner Coffman 21 
Andrew Kowalski 21 
Sarah West  22 
Margaret Gartman 24 
Terry Phelps  24 
Landon Estes  25 
Robert Hayslett 25 
Charlotte Johnson 25 
Andrew Stephenson 26 
Wayne Gwaltney 27 
Lily Hayslett  28 
Josh West  29 
Ashley Poe  30 
Neve Stone  30 
 

APRIL 
 3 Robert & Hope Bradshaw 
18 Art & Tina Zachary 
19 Andy & Helen Chapman 
20 Roger & Malou Estes 
28 John & Mette Petersen 
29 Heather & Matt Moore 
30 Cam & Angie Ebel 
30 Kevin & Amy Gray 
 

 

If your birthday or anniversary is not listed 
or is listed incorrectly, please contact the 

church office at  
(757) 238-3550 or 

standrew@standrewpres.net. 

mailto:standrew@standrewpres.net
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Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 

  1 
9:30 – 5:00 RSA* 
(CEB*) 
7:00 – 8:15 
Celebration Bells 
 

2 
9:00 – 10:00 Yoga 
(CEB*) 
7:00 – 8:30 Chancel 
Choir 
 
 

3 4 
St. Andrew 
Volunteers 
Deliver Meals on 
Wheels 
 

5 
8:30 – 10:30  
12-Step 
Program, 
CEB* 
9:00 St 
Andrew 
Grounds 
Clean-up 
5:00 - 9:00 
RSA* Sanct & 
Atrium 
 

6 
10:00 Worship Service; 
Communion 
11:00 Church School 
for all ages 

Donations due for 
Easter Baskets for 

4Kids 
 

7 
Last Day to order 

Easter Flowers 
9:00 – 10:00 Yoga, 
SAH* 
10:00 Stitching, 
CEB* 
7:00 AA & Al-Anon, 
Alateen – CEB* 

8 
9:30 – 5:00 RSA* 
(CEB*) 
10:00 Presbyterian 
Women, Atrium 
7:00 – 8:15 
Celebration Bells 

9 
9:00 – 10:00 Yoga 
(CEB*) 
Noon Widows Walk, 
Library 
7:00 – 8:30 Chancel 
Choir 

10 
6:30 
Diaconate/Session 
Meeting; CEB* 

11 
10:00 – Noon 
Prayers/Squares, 
St Andrew Hall 
St. Andrew 
Volunteers 
Deliver Meals on 
Wheels 
 

12 
8:30 – 10:30  
12-Step 
Program, 
CEB* 
Grounds 
Clean-up 
weather 
make-up day 

13 
Palm Sunday; One 
Great Hour of Sharing 
Offering received 
10:00 Worship Service 
11:00 Church School 
for all ages 
Toys/Tots donations 
begin (through May 11) 
 

14 
9:00 – 10:00 Yoga, 
SAH* 
10:00 Stitching, 
CEB* 
6:00 Presbyterian 
Men, SAH* 
7:00 AA & Al-Anon, 
Alateen – CEB* 

15 
9:30 – 5:00 RSA* 
(CEB*) 
7:00 – 8:15 
Celebration Bells 
 

16 
9:00 – 10:00 Yoga 
(CEB*) 
7:00 – 8:30 Chancel 
Choir 

17 
Soup Kitchen, 
Suffolk Salvation 
Army 
6:00 Maundy 
Thursday Service 
with Communion 

18 
St. Andrew 
Volunteers 
Deliver Meals on 
Wheels 
 
Good Friday 
 

19 
8:30 – 10:30  
12-Step 
Program, 
CEB* 

20 
10:00 Easter Worship 
Service; Communion 
(No Church School) 
11:00 Churchwide 
Easter Breakfast 
 
Food & Clothing 
donations accepted for 
SCFC* 

May Bagpiper  
Info Due 

21 
9:00 – 10:00 Yoga, 
SAH* 
10:00 Stitching, 
CEB* 
7:00 AA & Al-Anon, 
Alateen – CEB* 

22 
 
9:30 – 5:00 RSA* 
(CEB*) Last RSA 
7:00 – 8:15 
Celebration Bells 
 

23 
9:00 – 10:00 Yoga 
(CEB*) 
Noon Widows Walk, 
Library 
7:00 – 8:30 Chancel 
Choir 

24 25 
10:00 – Noon 
Prayers/Squares, 
St Andrew Hall 
St. Andrew 
Volunteers 
Deliver Meals on 
Wheels 
 

26 
8:30 – 10:30  
12-Step 
Program, 
CEB* 
 
 

27 
10:00 Worship Service 
11:00 Church School 
for all ages 
2:00 – 7:00 RSA*, 
Sanct & Atrium 
 

28 
9:00 – 10:00 Yoga, 
SAH* 
10:00 Stitching, 
CEB* 
7:00 AA & Al-Anon, 
Alateen – CEB* 

29 
7:00 – 8:15 
Celebration Bells 
 

30 
9:00 – 10:00 Yoga 
(CEB*) 
7:00 – 8:30 Chancel 
Choir 

   

*Renaissance School for the Arts (RSA)     *Christian Education Building (CEB)     *St. Andrew Hall (SAH)      *Suffolk Christian Fellowship Center (SCFC) 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 

Pastor Lou’s Office Hours 
Mon – Thu:  ~9:30 – ~4:00  
Call the church office first 

to make sure she’s in 
Office:  757-238-3550 

 

May 10  Compassion Saturday 
May 11   Toys for Tots Items Due 
May 17  PW Spring Gathering 
May 18   Teacher & Grad Sunday 
June 1  “Music is the Message” Sunday 
June 12 – 15  PW Synod Summer Gathering 

 


